CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

September 30, 2008

Present:   Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, James Huff, Charles Lowers, Faith Nyswonger and Quentin Smith (arrived at 7:47 p.m.); President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   

Others Present:   Jessica LeDuc, Blade-Empire and Toby Nosker, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Jamie St. Pierre and Joan Underbakke; Cara Champlin, Student Senate;  Lana Berger, Adam Bergman, Kristin Blecha, Jessica Buethe, Ben Gonzales, Nakita Menefee, Stacie Reavley, Andrew Taylor, Jennifer Vacha  and Brett Wyatt, Resident Assistants; Matt Bechard, Deana Betts, Shane Britt, Janet Eubanks, Lou Frohardt, Joel Figgs, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Courtney Ukens and Chris Wilson, staff. 

Chairman Daniel Gerber called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

Faith Nyswonger moved and Charles Lowers seconded to adopt the agenda as revised; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:   None

Student Senate:   Cara Champlin, Student Senate President, reported on campus activities including Homecoming and Thunder Daze coming up October 17-19.

Program Highlights:   The Resident Assistants from Student Housing introduced themselves and told of their responsibilities and activities planned for their units.     

Recognitions:   Courtney Ukens displayed three pieces of art entrusted to our care by Don Lambert (CCCC 1970).  The pieces are “Censored,” an original Elizabeth Layton lithograph, “Winds of Change,” a lithograph by Jaune Quick-to-See Smith and “Release,” a quilt by Nedra Bonds.  

Deana Betts reported the Foundation Fall campaign on campus raised $25,174 for scholarships.  Since the goal of $24,000 was exceeded, a luau was held.  

President’s Report:   Dr. Underbakke reported the number of students is up 6% and credit hours by 2%.  The Geary County Golf Tournament raised $8,197 and the T-Bird Booster Club’s 10th Annual Golf Classic raised $6,960.75.  Housing is at 101% of capacity.  Several organizations participated in Fall Fest last Saturday.  The athletic programs are off to a good start.

Meeting Reports:   Faith Nyswonger reported the next quarterly KACCT and COP meetings will be held at Cloud on December 7-8.  The plan is to showcase our wind energy program.  Dr. Underbakke said the Council of Presidents focused on the Tech Ed Authority at its September meeting.  The KBOR reviewed its summer retreat where they set legislative goals.  The Presidency at two Regent universities are open, Kansas State and Pittsburg State.  Discussion was held on the schools whose performance agreements were evaluated this past summer.  Marsha Doyenne reported CloudCorp is busy seeking opportunities to bid for businesses to come to the area.  They are especially looking at anything regarding energy.  Dr. Underbakke reported several attended a wind conference in Topeka last week including about 25 wind students.  People were impressed with the professionalism displayed by our students.  

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull reported several activities of the Phi Theta Kappa chapter at the GCC.  The leadership development class is planning the annual Middle School Leadership Conference.  Jacob Allee, Admissions Counselor, has been visiting with businesses and area schools.  

Charles Lowers moved and James Huff seconded to approve the minutes of the August 26, 2008 meeting corrected to read on the second page, last paragraph, first line inserting after “to” the words “amend Appendix B of the Master Contract”; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of August 31, 2008 with a balance of $3,754,277.42; motion passed.

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview of the College as of August 31, 2008.

Faith Nyswonger moved and Quentin Smith seconded to remove the purchase of a car for the President from the table; motion passed 4-2 (Doyenne and Lowers voting no).

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to purchase a 2009 Ford Taurus with all-wheel drive for $25,751.40 from Womack Sunshine Ford; motion failed 3-3 (Doyenne, Gerber and Lowers voting no).

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to purchase a 2008 Chevrolet Impala for $23,795 from Babe Houser Motors; motion passed 4-2 (Doyenne and Huff voting no).

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to recess into executive session at 8:23 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and to discuss confidential contract provisions and return to regular session at 8:33 p.m. in Room 257 with the six Board members, Dr. Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to notify Coca Cola of our intention to terminate our contract in 30 days due to a material breech on their part with the terms of the contract; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to authorize the administration to pursue alternatives for our vending machines and make a recommendation to the Board in 30 days to provide drink vending machines including healthy drinks, if possible; motion passed.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the Board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds for $5,000 or more.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (number 8); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the appointment of Todd Mobray to the position of Curriculum Specialist in Graphic Design on a full-time, KPERS-covered professional services contract effective October 1, 2008 at the twelve-month salary of $38,500 plus fringe benefits; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to accept the resignation of Dr. Richard Clarke as Instructor in Biological Sciences effective August 1, 2009 and authorize the administration to fill the position vacancy; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to accept the request to retire from JoAnne Balthazor, Coordinator of Concurrent Enrollment, effective January 2, 2009 and authorize the administration to fill the position vacancy; motion passed.

Facilities:   None.

Discussion was held on Policy B4 – Board of Trustees Professional Development and Board Travel.  

Information Items:   Thunder Daze will be held October 17-19.  It will include Fall Homecoming, alumni reunions, carnival activities for children, inflatables, meal at noon, women’s basketball scrimmage, soccer and complementary tours of the Brown Grand and the Orphan Train Museum.  The Taste of Home will be held October 7 in Arley Bryant Gymnasium.  Over 700 people are expected to attend.  A wind conference will be held on campus on October 23, 2008.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the 2009-2011 Strategic Plan presented tonight; motion passed.  An initial progress report will be presented at the December meeting.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to move the December 2008 meeting from the regular last Tuesday of the month to December 16, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded that following review by legal counsel to authorize the Board chair to sign the Neighborhood Revitalization Inter-local Agreement for the Clyde Grade School and Elk Creek Manor project supporting a 10-year tax rebate; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Quentin Smith seconded to recess into executive session at 9:52 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session at 10:02 p.m. in Room 257 with the six Board members, Dr. Underbakke, Chris Wilson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:03 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk
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